

**Armando Gomez – Chair** Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP

David Beier Bay City Capital LLC

**Lia Epperson** American University Washington College of Law

Kristine Huskey University of Arizona James E. Rogers College of Law

**David Irvine**David R.Irvine, P.C.

**David Keene** The Washington Times

Timothy K. Lewis Schnader Harrison Segal & Lewis LLP

Lawrence Rosenberg Jones Day

William S. Sessions Holland & Knight LLP

Jane Sherburne Sherburne PLLC

Bradley D. Simon Simon & Partners LLP

**Virginia E. Sloan**The Constitution Project President

Affiliations listed for identification purposes only

March 9, 2015

Senator Rob Bradley Member, Criminal Justice Committee 208 Senate Office Building 404 South Monroe Street Tallahassee, FL 32399-1100

# Dear Senator Bradley:

We are a Democrat and a Republican, a former Governor and Attorney General of the State of Texas and a former Attorney General of the Commonwealth of Virginia. While we served in office, we carried out our solemn duty to oversee executions: as Governor of Texas, one of us was responsible for 19 executions; as Attorney General of Virginia, 36 executions. But every death sentence imposed in our home states since the reinstatement of the death penalty in the U.S. – cumulatively over 1,000 death sentences – was the result of a unanimous decision by the jury. It is for this reason that we strongly urge you to adopt Senate Bill 664/House Bill 139, which would require a jury to agree unanimously to recommend the death penalty and to unanimously agree – beyond a reasonable doubt – on each aggravating circumstance before a death sentence may be imposed.

As we deliberated on our sentencing recommendations while in office, we considered many compelling and competing interests so that victims' families, the courts, and the community at large could be satisfied that "justice was served." Regardless of one's view on the ultimate punishment, a rush to justice is never advised. We know the wiser course is to ensure appropriate safeguards are in place because when it comes to the death penalty, an unfair or wrong decision cannot be undone.

Florida has long required that a person be found guilty by a unanimous jury – whether it be in a simple drug possession case or in a capital case. When determining if a defendant will live out his days in prison or be executed by the state, the same standard must be applied. Passage of this bill ensures a more reliable and just capital punishment system and brings Florida in line with other states imposing the death penalty. The death penalty includes possibilities for error that, unfortunately, are not reversible after the punishment is imposed. A decision by a unanimous jury serves as a final and critical safeguard against mistakes and disproportionate death sentences.

We urge the Legislature to pass this bill to ensure a more reliable, deliberate, and thoughtful decision-making process in capital punishment cases.

Respectfully submitted,

Mail L. Earley

**Mark White**, Governor, Texas, 1983-1987; Attorney General, Texas, 1979-1983; Secretary of State, Texas, 1973-1977; Assistant Attorney General, Texas, 1965-1969



**Armando Gomez – Chair** Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP

David Beier Bay City Capital LLC

**Lia Epperson** American University Washington College of Law

Kristine Huskey University of Arizona James E. Rogers College of Law

David Irvine David R.Irvine, P.C.

**David Keene** The Washington Times

**Timothy K. Lewis** Schnader Harrison Segal & Lewis LLP

Lawrence Rosenberg Jones Day

William S. Sessions Holland & Knight LLP

Jane Sherburne Sherburne PLLC

Bradley D. Simon Simon & Partners LLP

**Virginia E. Sloan**The Constitution Project President

Affiliations listed for identification purposes only

March 9, 2015

Senator Audrey Gibson Vice Chair, Criminal Justice Committee 205 Senate Office Building 404 South Monroe Street Tallahassee, FL 32399-1100

# Dear Senator Gibson:

We are a Democrat and a Republican, a former Governor and Attorney General of the State of Texas and a former Attorney General of the Commonwealth of Virginia. While we served in office, we carried out our solemn duty to oversee executions: as Governor of Texas, one of us was responsible for 19 executions; as Attorney General of Virginia, 36 executions. But every death sentence imposed in our home states since the reinstatement of the death penalty in the U.S. – cumulatively over 1,000 death sentences – was the result of a unanimous decision by the jury. It is for this reason that we strongly urge you to adopt Senate Bill 664/House Bill 139, which would require a jury to agree unanimously to recommend the death penalty and to unanimously agree – beyond a reasonable doubt – on each aggravating circumstance before a death sentence may be imposed.

As we deliberated on our sentencing recommendations while in office, we considered many compelling and competing interests so that victims' families, the courts, and the community at large could be satisfied that "justice was served." Regardless of one's view on the ultimate punishment, a rush to justice is never advised. We know the wiser course is to ensure appropriate safeguards are in place because when it comes to the death penalty, an unfair or wrong decision cannot be undone.

Florida has long required that a person be found guilty by a unanimous jury – whether it be in a simple drug possession case or in a capital case. When determining if a defendant will live out his days in prison or be executed by the state, the same standard must be applied. Passage of this bill ensures a more reliable and just capital punishment system and brings Florida in line with other states imposing the death penalty. The death penalty includes possibilities for error that, unfortunately, are not reversible after the punishment is imposed. A decision by a unanimous jury serves as a final and critical safeguard against mistakes and disproportionate death sentences.

We urge the Legislature to pass this bill to ensure a more reliable, deliberate, and thoughtful decision-making process in capital punishment cases.

Respectfully submitted,

Mail L. Earley

**Mark White**, Governor, Texas, 1983-1987; Attorney General, Texas, 1979-1983; Secretary of State, Texas, 1973-1977; Assistant Attorney General, Texas, 1965-1969



**Armando Gomez – Chair** Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP

David Beier Bay City Capital LLC

**Lia Epperson** American University Washington College of Law

Kristine Huskey University of Arizona James E. Rogers College of Law

**David Irvine**David R.Irvine, P.C.

**David Keene** The Washington Times

**Timothy K. Lewis** Schnader Harrison Segal & Lewis LLP

Lawrence Rosenberg Jones Day

William S. Sessions Holland & Knight LLP

Jane Sherburne Sherburne PLLC

Bradley D. Simon Simon & Partners LLP

**Virginia E. Sloan**The Constitution Project President

Affiliations listed for identification purposes only

March 9, 2015

Senator Greg Evers Chair, Criminal Justice Committee 308 Senate Office Building 404 South Monroe Street Tallahassee, FL 32399-1100

# **Dear Senator Evers:**

We are a Democrat and a Republican, a former Governor and Attorney General of the State of Texas and a former Attorney General of the Commonwealth of Virginia. While we served in office, we carried out our solemn duty to oversee executions: as Governor of Texas, one of us was responsible for 19 executions; as Attorney General of Virginia, 36 executions. But every death sentence imposed in our home states since the reinstatement of the death penalty in the U.S. – cumulatively over 1,000 death sentences – was the result of a unanimous decision by the jury. It is for this reason that we strongly urge you to adopt Senate Bill 664/House Bill 139, which would require a jury to agree unanimously to recommend the death penalty and to unanimously agree – beyond a reasonable doubt – on each aggravating circumstance before a death sentence may be imposed.

As we deliberated on our sentencing recommendations while in office, we considered many compelling and competing interests so that victims' families, the courts, and the community at large could be satisfied that "justice was served." Regardless of one's view on the ultimate punishment, a rush to justice is never advised. We know the wiser course is to ensure appropriate safeguards are in place because when it comes to the death penalty, an unfair or wrong decision cannot be undone.

Florida has long required that a person be found guilty by a unanimous jury – whether it be in a simple drug possession case or in a capital case. When determining if a defendant will live out his days in prison or be executed by the state, the same standard must be applied. Passage of this bill ensures a more reliable and just capital punishment system and brings Florida in line with other states imposing the death penalty. The death penalty includes possibilities for error that, unfortunately, are not reversible after the punishment is imposed. A decision by a unanimous jury serves as a final and critical safeguard against mistakes and disproportionate death sentences.

We urge the Legislature to pass this bill to ensure a more reliable, deliberate, and thoughtful decision-making process in capital punishment cases.

Respectfully submitted,

Mail L. Earley

**Mark White**, Governor, Texas, 1983-1987; Attorney General, Texas, 1979-1983; Secretary of State, Texas, 1973-1977; Assistant Attorney General, Texas, 1965-1969



**Armando Gomez – Chair** Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP

David Beier Bay City Capital LLC

Lia Epperson American University Washington College of Law

Kristine Huskey University of Arizona James E. Rogers College of Law

**David Irvine**David R.Irvine, P.C.

**David Keene** The Washington Times

**Timothy K. Lewis** Schnader Harrison Segal & Lewis LLP

Lawrence Rosenberg Jones Day

William S. Sessions Holland & Knight LLP

Jane Sherburne Sherburne PLLC

Bradley D. Simon Simon & Partners LLP

**Virginia E. Sloan**The Constitution Project President

Affiliations listed for identification purposes only

March 9, 2015

Senator Jeff Clemens Member, Criminal Justice Committee 226 Senate Office Building 404 South Monroe Street Tallahassee, FL 32399-1100

### **Dear Senator Clemens:**

We are a Democrat and a Republican, a former Governor and Attorney General of the State of Texas and a former Attorney General of the Commonwealth of Virginia. While we served in office, we carried out our solemn duty to oversee executions: as Governor of Texas, one of us was responsible for 19 executions; as Attorney General of Virginia, 36 executions. But every death sentence imposed in our home states since the reinstatement of the death penalty in the U.S. – cumulatively over 1,000 death sentences – was the result of a unanimous decision by the jury. It is for this reason that we strongly urge you to adopt Senate Bill 664/House Bill 139, which would require a jury to agree unanimously to recommend the death penalty and to unanimously agree – beyond a reasonable doubt – on each aggravating circumstance before a death sentence may be imposed.

As we deliberated on our sentencing recommendations while in office, we considered many compelling and competing interests so that victims' families, the courts, and the community at large could be satisfied that "justice was served." Regardless of one's view on the ultimate punishment, a rush to justice is never advised. We know the wiser course is to ensure appropriate safeguards are in place because when it comes to the death penalty, an unfair or wrong decision cannot be undone.

Florida has long required that a person be found guilty by a unanimous jury – whether it be in a simple drug possession case or in a capital case. When determining if a defendant will live out his days in prison or be executed by the state, the same standard must be applied. Passage of this bill ensures a more reliable and just capital punishment system and brings Florida in line with other states imposing the death penalty. The death penalty includes possibilities for error that, unfortunately, are not reversible after the punishment is imposed. A decision by a unanimous jury serves as a final and critical safeguard against mistakes and disproportionate death sentences.

We urge the Legislature to pass this bill to ensure a more reliable, deliberate, and thoughtful decision-making process in capital punishment cases.

Respectfully submitted,

Mail L. Earley

**Mark White**, Governor, Texas, 1983-1987; Attorney General, Texas, 1979-1983; Secretary of State, Texas, 1973-1977; Assistant Attorney General, Texas, 1965-1969



**Armando Gomez – Chair** Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP

David Beier Bay City Capital LLC

Lia Epperson American University Washington College of Law

Kristine Huskey University of Arizona James E. Rogers College of Law

**David Irvine**David R.Irvine, P.C.

**David Keene** The Washington Times

**Timothy K. Lewis** Schnader Harrison Segal & Lewis LLP

Lawrence Rosenberg Jones Day

William S. Sessions Holland & Knight LLP

Jane Sherburne Sherburne PLLC

Bradley D. Simon Simon & Partners LLP

**Virginia E. Sloan**The Constitution Project President

Affiliations listed for identification purposes only

March 9, 2015

Senator Jeff Brandes Member, Criminal Justice Committee 318 Senate Office Building 404 South Monroe Street Tallahassee, FL 32399-1100

### **Dear Senator Brandes:**

We are a Democrat and a Republican, a former Governor and Attorney General of the State of Texas and a former Attorney General of the Commonwealth of Virginia. While we served in office, we carried out our solemn duty to oversee executions: as Governor of Texas, one of us was responsible for 19 executions; as Attorney General of Virginia, 36 executions. But every death sentence imposed in our home states since the reinstatement of the death penalty in the U.S. – cumulatively over 1,000 death sentences – was the result of a unanimous decision by the jury. It is for this reason that we strongly urge you to adopt Senate Bill 664/House Bill 139, which would require a jury to agree unanimously to recommend the death penalty and to unanimously agree – beyond a reasonable doubt – on each aggravating circumstance before a death sentence may be imposed.

As we deliberated on our sentencing recommendations while in office, we considered many compelling and competing interests so that victims' families, the courts, and the community at large could be satisfied that "justice was served." Regardless of one's view on the ultimate punishment, a rush to justice is never advised. We know the wiser course is to ensure appropriate safeguards are in place because when it comes to the death penalty, an unfair or wrong decision cannot be undone.

Florida has long required that a person be found guilty by a unanimous jury – whether it be in a simple drug possession case or in a capital case. When determining if a defendant will live out his days in prison or be executed by the state, the same standard must be applied. Passage of this bill ensures a more reliable and just capital punishment system and brings Florida in line with other states imposing the death penalty. The death penalty includes possibilities for error that, unfortunately, are not reversible after the punishment is imposed. A decision by a unanimous jury serves as a final and critical safeguard against mistakes and disproportionate death sentences.

We urge the Legislature to pass this bill to ensure a more reliable, deliberate, and thoughtful decision-making process in capital punishment cases.

Respectfully submitted,

Mail L. Earley

**Mark White**, Governor, Texas, 1983-1987; Attorney General, Texas, 1979-1983; Secretary of State, Texas, 1973-1977; Assistant Attorney General, Texas, 1965-1969